Science Council Executive

October 4, 2003 Meeting Minutes

SARO, Calgary, Alberta
Members in attendance – Mike Kischuk, Frank B, Ed L, Derek C, Corey C, Joy H, Gillian V, Erin H, Kevin K, Heather L, Christine O, Stella S, Kevin J, Nora M, Dennis O, Myrna P, Colleen Y, Cliff S, Cecile K

Meeting called to order – 10:15 am

1. Adoption of minutes from last meeting

- will be re-sent out and adopted by email, as some members unable to open them

2. Additional agenda items

- Introductions – new ATA staff officer, Mike Kischuk

Nora - Move that we accept agenda as revised.

Carried.

3. Final Conference 2002 Report (Ed)

- explanation of budget items – 900 paid registrants, see attached budget and report

- sponsorship revenue comes in as “in-kind”, which covers some of the expenses such as transportation, president’s reception, AV costs

- Nora – are the books now closed on the conference or are there more costs to come?

- Kevin J – this draft is not final

- Ed – to his knowledge, there are no other expenses/bills to come in

- Nora and Joy – question about the draw prizes, and what was given, need more formalization and to be responsible for where they went

- Ed – some of the gifts were in-kind, the money given in-kind was recorded as a value in the sponsorship numbers (revenue) and then taken out of the gifts (expenses), the document given at this meeting is a rough document that gives a general picture of Conference 2002, official records will be determined this week

- Nora – can we please have final copy of the profit/loss report sent to us by email before AGM to ask questions? (Ed will do this), concern that we have no buffer of $10 000 for operating as a council next year based on the conference breaking even

- Ed – believes that ATA does not require us to have money from conferences to operate

- Kevin K – should budget be based on membership fees for operating?

- members further discussed that membership numbers vary, we cannot necessarily depend on conference profit

- Mike K - bylaw in handbook – conference budget needs to break even

4. Treasurer’s Report (Kevin J)

- document is close to the actual report that will be sent to Barnett House for auditing

- explanation of some numbers (as shown on report)

- member has questions about meetings – moved meetings from Red Deer to Calgary to reduce costs, have we? – Kevin responded – we have not saved a significant amount

- Nora – clarification – spent an additional $20000 to operate – Ed said that this is correct

- member asked about some of the travel – some members submit more than one trip at a time

5. Budget (Ed)

- information from Ed - We overspent last year's budget that was prepared by Nora by a lot.  I am proposing several things to reduce our expenses.  This includes reducing number of publications, increasing membership costs and reducing number of meetings by executive.

- explanation of actual and proposed budget 

- one proposal – two mail-outs for Alberta Science Teacher, two online

- another proposal - executive meetings go down to three meetings

- suggestion that we increase our membership fee by $5.00 per membership

MOTION: Nora - Move that membership fee be increased by $10 to $35.

Seconded – Dennis

Discussion on the motion:

- clarification about memberships – will only affect 2004 membership registration

- Kevin K – agrees that increasing fees is a good idea

- members compared that other councils charge a larger fee

- member discussed that we need to consider what we are offering our members for their fee

- member felt that we do need to reduce costs in some areas

- November 1 2004-2005 will reflect the changes

Motion carried.

MOTION: Nora – Move that we move to four publications per year AB Science Teachers and two Science Educator Journals.

Seconded: Dennis

Friendly amendment: four publications per year – no division between AB Science Teacher and Science Educator Journal.

Nora - Speak to the motion- rather than 7 publications we could have two of each of the publications, this would likely be enough to sustain membership

- online version could be a publication

- member would like to see more AB Science Teacher than journals

- member commented about Wytze being the editor of the journal and we could wait for further discussion

- member discussed about “what is our relevance?” – in rural areas, many teachers may not join because they do not have a benefit

MOTION: Frank B - Move that motion is deferred to agenda item about membership benefits.

Motion carried.

- Ed – reduce meetings and possibly virtual one

- member concerned about just accomplishing conference “stuff” right now

- member explained about what other council does – phoned in from homes – 9-noon for two meetings, idea – two conference call locations (Edmonton and Calgary), member also agreed with this

- variety of options discussed

- member felt that we need two other face-to-face meetings, in addition to meeting at conference

MOTION: Nora - Move that we have three face to face meetings – one in the spring, one in the fall, one at the conference site, prior to the conference.

Seconded: Dennis

Dennis and Frank B – friendly amendment  - with one virtual or teleconference meeting in February or March as set by the president.

Discussion on the motion:

- member concerned that we go from November (conference) to spring

- member wanted three face to face in addition to the conference meeting

- member wanted to have a February meeting by way of teleconference

- member wanted to have an electronic meeting in between November and May/spring

- concerns about logistics of meeting via teleconference discussed by members

Motion carried.

- members discussed concerns about communication and prior discussions to assist with efficiency of meetings

- member concerned about the efficiency – presentation of agenda items and information needs to be sent out a minimum of one week prior to meeting

- member explained that the budget questions will be discussed at the conference meeting

- member requested that the budget be sent out within the next two weeks so that we are able to answer questions

- by October 10, 2003 the complete budget and conference 2002 will be sent out by Ed

6. Conference 2003 (Gillian)  

 - information from Ed - Registrations are okay but we need a lot more by November.  We need to look at where registrations are coming in from and target areas, which need intensive advertising in October.

- Gillian: 

– tickets for workshops need to be handed in at the workshops, bins will hold only the right amount of tickets and when they are all gone, the workshop is full

- scavenger hunt in the mall

- registration is at ballroom E

- $12000 spent on keynotes, which is a savings compared to what is budgeted

- member stated that he can use his students to help pack the backpacks

- if there are anything other items to go in backpacks, have them sent to the hotel care of Liz Wheeler the week of the conference

- buses will be organized by Kevin J to take delegates on field trips, Odyssium night

- meeting for council will be from 1-3 pm 

- if you require a sub for conference, let Ed know so that he can write a letter to human resources and principal

- sponsor gifts – ordered a pen and framed photo of the prairies for the company and those keynotes who are not taking honoraria

- any presenters who are interested now, we are full this year and we will keep them on file for next year

- brief discussion about number of registrants thus far (511 registered today) and financial status

- bring draw prizes to conference if you can

Break 1:05 – 1:16

7. Speaker List

- Erin – all speakers will be archived and we can access it for 2004, already have about 250 speakers already

- Nora – calls from teachers from various locations to speak about topics, will we have access to the list from conference

- Cliff – as an executive, send an email to council to see if they can find someone

- Ed – ask permission from speakers if we can give their information to people requesting speakers

MOTION: Colleen - Move that we change the carpool rate to $0.40/km and the single rate to $0.33/km to reflect the ATA reimbursement rate effective September 1, 2003.

Seconded: Nora

Motion carried.

8. Revisions to Website (Ed, Corey)

 - information from Ed - we will be applying for a special project grant from the ATA to help fund additions to registration database and content area for website.

- registration database (see attached)

- member suggested that we post ideas, lessons, sheets, etc. to help new teachers

- member supports idea of partnering with others to develop website

- member clarified that we need to be cautious about posting ideas, info, test materials that may be used improperly – be cognizant of what type of materials are posted

- $2000 from ATA grant, $2500 from council – concern about meeting budget requirements

- member concerned that if we do not have a detailed list of what we want for our website, then we should not be applying for a grant

- by October 10, 2003, executive will look at the “registration database add-on list” and give comments to Corey, he will send out a modified list (if necessary, based on the comments) and will then seek out 3 quotes for services to making the list happen and present to executive at the November meeting or sooner (through email) if possible

9. Conference 2004 (Ed)

 - information from Ed - due to limited PD funds in many school districts, we may need to consider possibility of joint conference with computer council to help reduce risk of having conference in Banff next year.

- Erin – if we want to do a joint conference, we need to know if computer council is on board within the next couple of weeks

- Nora – tremendous amount of negotiations required for discussion of how to divide monies, etc. and having started Conference 2004 planning, it seems too late to do this planning

- Cliff – question about the amount of participants coming to the conference from Computer Council (response – about 300), concern about how speaker sessions will be set up, etc

- member suggested that joint conferences can be done, but not within a year

- member raised the question about lack of PD funds and wanted to have this as more of a focus from ATA EPC

- member responded that at a local level, this is a “local” bargaining issue

- member clarified that we cannot generalize about PD funding in locals, but reminded us that it is an issue that continues to be discussed

- at this time, Conference 2004 is not possible for a joint conference but this could be a possibility in the future

- NSTA joint conference cannot happen until 2009, at the earliest, as their area conferences are already booked until this point

- need to decide on the location for Conference 2005 soon (i.e. – hotel, etc) but will wait to see how successful 2003 is.  (location is North for 2005)

- discussion about registration numbers, conference planning in the future, feasibility of conferences, etc.

- member asked that Erin and Kevin K send out information about conference 2004 registration so that we are able to make a decision about this in the future

- we will look at numbers this year and make a decision based on the suggestions this year

- Erin – looking for an assistant from the north to help plan Conference 2005 – all council can recruit at Conference 2003

10. Membership benefits (Ed)

- information from ED - we need to look at membership benefits.  We need to keep teachers as part of council, even though they may not be attending conference that year.  Corey will be discussing member-only area on website.  In addition, we may be looking at "Dinner" workshops that could be held in the fall and the spring.  This will help allow for more continual PD rather than a single opportunity at conference.

- Ed – membership benefits from other councils – some have publications, some have workshops that they provide, some have websites, one has a single publication, some have regional work in fall and spring – based on the general response from other councils, we are providing similar services to our members

- Ed – are dinner workshops a feasible option, in cooperation with the regionals?  

- Derek – one reason that the other councils have gone to fewer publications is because they could not always find a volunteer to be editors, also we have a professional-looking publication (based on comments from other editors)

- Mike – have conference delegates do a survey about what they want

- Dennis – polling members is a good idea, members want a voice, members want website resource

- Nora – find science speakers for our teachers’ convention; as executive, we should be a part of our district, regional PD organizations to help find presenters for them; as a science council, we need to be more involved with our teachers’ convention boards

- Ed – find curriculum committee volunteers, etc.

- Mike will send draft to Christine, we will send out for feedback and Colleen will contact Jeff Meadows to give final draft for member survey

- Wytze will be informed re:publication discussion to gather his feedback by email (from Christine)

MOTION: Cliff - Move that we table the debate about the number of publications to the November meeting.

Seconded: Dennis

Motion carried.

- member concerned that the survey is not attracting new members by way of polling current members – finding out what we are providing that is beneficial will help with this

- Derek will contact former past-president Dan Leskiw to see what he found when he tried to poll members in the past few years

11. Awards

Mike Davis – science teacher in Champion has been nominated as an Outstanding Science Teacher

Glen Hutton – nominated as the ATA Science Council Distinguished Service Award

- as nominations are closed and there has only been one nominee for each award, these are the recipients

- recipients will be notified by Rick Mrazek (Ed will notify Rick)

12. Canadian Blood Services (CBS)

- Ed – see attached letter, concern that CBS is handing out pamphlets to students about blood types

MOTION: Nora - Move that Ed Leong reposnd by written letter to the letter written by Ruth Benda, forwarding a letter of concerns through the ATA to Canadian Blood Services regarding the pamphlets that explain that blood type determines one’s personality, dietary requirements, and choice of occupation.

Seconded: Myrna

Motion carried.

13. Housekeeping

- business cards – Christine checked to see that all who needed cards had sent info.

- Mike Collard – Junior High Regional president in Calgary, Dan Leskiw Chemistry Reional president in Edmonton

- adoption of meeting minutes from May 2003 meeting – will be accepted via email

Meeting adjourned: 3:00 pm

Next Meeting: November 13, 2003 1 pm – 3 pm, Location TBA

